Administrators of Rural Urban Public Libraries of Ontario

Friday, December 7, 2012
Huron Room – 900 Bay Street, Toronto

Minutes of the meeting

Present:  

Patti Enright, Kingston Frontenac

Lindsay Brock, Middlesex

Brian Masschaele, Elgin (Secretary)

Janet Woodbridge (Treasuer)

Lisa Miettinen, Oxford (Co-Chair)

Meighan Wark, Huron (Co-Chair)

Katherine Seredynska, Waterloo

Robin Stewart, Chatham-Kent

Gayle Hall, Simcoe

1. Welcome and call to order

Lisa called the meeting to order at 1:25 pm.  

2. Approval of the agenda

Katherine requested that ARUPLO contact list be added under new business as item 7.3.

Moved by Gayle Hall / Seconded by Katherine Seredynska that the agenda be approved as amended – CARRIED.
3.  Approval of the minutes of the September 12, 2012 meeting.
Moved by Brian Masschaele / Seconded by Janet Woodbridge that the minutes be approved as presented - CARRIED.
4.  Business arising:
4.1       Confirmation of meeting schedule for 2013 – Members were reminded again of 

the 2013 meeting schedule as approved at the last meeting.  Only one joint meeting with AMPLO will take place, likely in March.  A date for the June meeting in Haliburton also needs to be confirmed. 

4.2  Signing authority progress – Janet and Brian both reported that the necessary paperwork has now been completed to make the Secretary an alternate signing authority.

4.3  Confirmation of new membership – Janet will send an invoice to Stormont, Dundas & Glengarry to confirm that they will re-constitute their membership in 2013.

5.  Correspondence
5.1 Message re:  2010 Public Library Statistics – Brian confirmed that the Ministry will no longer be sending out statistics to the ARUPLO group via e-mail but rather all CEOs will receive a message when the information is posted on-line.
5.2  Letter of Condolence to Bruce County on passing of Ken MacLeod – Meighan passed around a copy of the letter she issued and was thanked by all for her efforts.

6. 
Reports:

6.1 Kempenfelt Committee-Katherine Seredynska, Patti Enright, Julie DeVries
Katherine and Patti presented on behalf of the committee.   Hélène is still reviewing the evaluations received from Kempenfelt 2012 but she has at least provided a high-level summary showing the following:

· Sharon Smith’s marketing collections remains very popular;

· Positive feedback was received on Peter Atkinson’s library 2.0 / e-reader session;
· Readers’ advisory remains an important topic but it needs re-tooling;
· Revisions are required to the customer service session, perhaps to include dealing with difficult customers.  Lisa recommended a staff member at London Public Library to possibly conduct this session next year.  Contact information will be provided.
The committee will act on the feedback received for consideration at the next meeting.  The SOLS website also needs to be updated.
6.2 ARUPLO Guidelines Committee – Meighan Wark, Bessie Sullivan, Kelly Bernstein.
Meighan presented on behalf of the committee.  The committee held a conference call on November 2, 2012 and agreed to the following framework:  
· Year 1, determine the benchmark template;

· Year 2, apply the template in our own systems;

· Year 3, assess the efficacy of the template;

· Year 4, revisit the guideline document with benchmark data.

It was agreed that establishing the template could take considerable work and that outside assistance should be considered.  Meighan indicated that John Thompson and Beth Ross are available and willing to do this work.  John presided over the previous benchmarking process and Beth was intimately involved in developing the guidelines.  Janet stated that there is $1000 in the proposed 2013 budget for consultants which could be used for this purpose and an additional $500 could be re-allocated from printing costs.  It was agreed that the next step is for the committee to get a quote from John and Beth based on the number of hours they expect to devote.  
Moved by Meighan Wark / Seconded by Janet Woodbridge that John Thompson and Beth Ross be approached for a quote to develop a benchmark template and application instructions based on the ARUPLO guidelines – CARRIED.
6.3 Treasurer's Report - Janet distributed the most recent statement of operations, bank reconciliation and proposed 2013 budget to members via the listserv prior to the meeting.  She pointed out that accommodation for trainers at Kempenfelt is becoming costly and any increase to speaker accommodation also impacts the availability of rooms for participants.  Room expectations and associated costs for new speakers needs to be factored into budget considerations and also effects revenue from the conference.  She outlined that the year-end bank balance for 2012 is $8,279 and the year-end statement of accounts is $43,616. 
Moved by Janet Woodbridge / Seconded by Katherine Seredynska that the Treasurer’s Statements be approved as presented – CARRIED.
Discussion then moved on the proposed 2013 budget.  Janet outlined that projected expenses are based on 2012 experience, particularly for Kempenfelt.  It was agreed to increase the expense for rooms at Kempenfelt to $2,300 and to move $500 from printing costs to the consultants line.  The consultants line will now have $1,500 in total in 2013 which can be devoted towards the benchmarking process.  
Moved by Janet Woodbridge / Seconded by Gayle Hall that the 2013 budget be adopted as amended, showing an increase to $2,300 for Kempenfelt accommodation and an increase to $1,500 for consultants (using $500 drawn from printing) – CARRIED.
6.4 Ontario Public Library Guidelines – Bessie Sullivan

No report presented. 
7.
 New Business:
7.1 Website enhancements – Brian outlined recent updates to the ARUPLO website

which includes executive contact information, hyperlinks to member libraries, all recent minutes, the constitution and a photo from Kempenfelt 2012.  Members are encouraged to submit items for inclusion on the site.
7.2 Letterhead / mailing address – Linda Kent forwarded the most recent version of

ARUPLO letterhead to the executive.  It was agreed that the website will be listed as the address on all correspondence.

7.3 Contact List – Katherine inquired as to the status of the ARUPLO contact list.  Brian circulated a copy to members and will also send to the listserv for updating.  It was agreed that population served and number of branches will be recorded on the list to indicate the scope of ARUPLO’s membership for advocacy purposes. 
8.
Roundtable
Kingston Frontenac
Patti reported that on the status of proposed renovations to the main branch in Kingston.  HVAC upgrades are required along with other updates which could easily range $3-6 million and require the building to be closed for several months.  A feasibility and costing study is currently underway but a new building may be a possibility.
Simcoe
Gayle commented on the status of the 2013 budget.  A grant application has been submitted on behalf of all member libraries to assistant with compliance to AODA regulations, including websites.
Chatham-Kent
Robin reported that the library is under significant budget pressure and that “sustainable service review” is currently taking place in all parts of the municipality at the moment.  A recent roof leak in Chatham caused damage to approximately 3,000 items.
Middlesex
Lindsay outlined major items in the 2013 budget submission, including the need to make up for lost revenue from employment resource centres and the impact of a new, 3-tiered lease policy.  Implementation of new ILS features such as Enterprise are well underway.  A new facility for Parkhill is proceeding and will be completed by 2014.  Overtures have been made about moving the Glencoe branch into the local high school.  A plan to streamline supervisors’ staffing structure is also in development.
Elgin
Brian reported that comprehensive accessibility renovations to the Straffordville branch were recently completed and that committees are in place to examine facility needs for Shedden and Aylmer branches.  A visioning process is currently underway which will be completed by July 2013.
Oxford

Lisa reported that the total library budget is up 17% largely due to costs associated with Tillsonburg joining the system.  A number of issues still need to be addressed as a result of this development, particularly ownership of the building.  The library will operate from a temporary location while renovations proceed, expected to take 4 to 5 months.  Staff have largely been hired.  She also reported renovations to the Innerkip branch are now complete.  The system was the first to implement a union database with Ontario Library Consortium.

Huron

Meighan recounted that 2012 has been a very interesting year for the library given administrative changes taking place at the county and the re-constitution of the library board with fewer members.   The library has several pressing budgetary needs, particularly making up for computer equipment that was previously funded through the Community Access Program (CAP).  Bayfield is now completed and will open to the public in early January 2013.  A building has also been purchased to re-locate the Zurich branch in 2014.  A new strategic plan is well underway.
Essex

A new collective agreement is now in place with a four-year term.  The budget has received board approval with an increase slightly above inflation and includes replacement of CAP sustainability funding for computer equipment.  New facilities for LaSalle and Lakeshore are nearing completion.  The system recently developed a social media policy which also applies to staff and includes provisions to deal with acceptable conduct when communicating through social media sites.  AODA policies such as customer service have also been completed.

Waterloo

The budget has been approved with a 1.8% increase.  Improvements and/or major renovations are either underway or completed at Baden, Elmira and St. Jacobs.  Main office is also being renovated.  Recent citizen survey responses indicate a very high rate of user satisfaction.  A computer trainer will be hired in 2013 as a regular position.
9.  Next meeting date – The Co-chairs will contact members for an informal get-together at OLA.  The next scheduled meeting will take place in March with AMPLO, with date to be determined pending confirmation with AMPLO.
10.  Adjournment - Moved by Meighan Wark that the meeting be adjourned at 3:30 pm. 

